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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

John Crescimbeni, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday, June 15, 2016
City Council Chamber
9:30 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:31 a.m. on Wednesday, June 15, 2016, in the City Council Chambers by the Chair, Council Member John Crescimbeni.
In attendance:  Council Members John Crescimbeni (Chair), Al Ferraro; Commissioners Gary Anderson, Lane T. Burnett, Edward J. Fleming, Jr., Jill D. Haskell, Ralph C. Hodges, Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., Stephen Swann, Penny Thompson, Steven T. Jenkins, Ex Officio, Marshall Adkison, Ex Officio.  Council Member Jim Love and Commissioner Garrett N. Barket were excused; Assistant General Counsel, Paige Johnston; Legislative Assistant Jessica Matthews, Dr. Quinton White, Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University, Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator; Geoff Sample, St. Johns River Water Management District; John Flowe, Environmental Quality Division; James Richardson, Environmental Protection Board; Brian Burket, Natural and Marine Resources Division, Parks, Recreation and Community Services Department; Scott Skinner, Jacksonville Port Authority; Tom Kellemy, Florida Department of Environmental Protection; Kevin McDaniel, Disabled Services Division, Parks, Recreation and Community Services Department; Alice Kraus, Brooks Rehabilitation; Joe Miller; John Nooney; Barbara Ketchum, Neely Towe, Late Bloomers; 
Ron Littlepage, Florida Times-Union; Max Marbut, Daily Record & Financial News; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.

The Commission voted to approve the minutes for its May 11, 2016 meeting.

The first item on the agenda was a legislative matter.  The Commission heard a presentation on Ordinance 2016-328, Adopt Small Scale LUM Amend to 2013 Comp Plan on Prpty N/S of Picketvlle Rad, E of Old Kings Rd (8.14± Acres) –LDR to LI…..  Ed Lukacovic, City Planner, Planning & Development Department, explained what the legislation entailed and fielded questions.
Mr. Lukacovic explained the impending public hearing dates for the land use amendment.  It will be before the Planning Commission on June 9, 2016; the first City Council public hearing is on June 14, 2016; it will be in the Council’s LUZ Committee on June 21, 2016; the final City Council hearing is on Tuesday, June 28, 2016.

The site is located on Picketville Road on the City’s Northside; the North side of Picketville Road between Old Kings Road and Edgewood Drive.  It is located in Council District 10.  Mr. Lukacovic explained that the land was a landfill site for the Jacksonville shipyards, which means that there are contaminants in the soil.  The applicant wants to use the site to store trucks.  The current land use is zoned LDR.  The proposed zoning land use is for LI (light industrial).
Mr. Lukacovic explained that Little Six Mile Creek sub-drainage basin flows into the Ribault River and then the Trout River.  Ultimately the drainage reaches the St. Johns River.
In 1984, the DEP required the installation of wells and found elevated contaminants in the soil and groundwater.  Some of the contaminants include arsenic, copper, iron, manganese, nickel, zinc and fluorine.  When the Jacksonville Shipyards filed for bankruptcy in 1984, DEP continued monitoring the groundwater.

Mr. Lukacovic described the properties that abutted the land use amendment site, including a public school, timber land, a cemetery, pastureland and a church.


After a thorough discussion, the Commission voted 8-2 (Anderson, Hodges opposed) to recommend approval of Ordinance 2016-328.

The Commission next heard a presentation on a proposal for Jacksonville’s Downtown Waterfront by Barbara Ketchum representing the Late Bloomers Garden Club Civic Improvement Committee.

Late Bloomers Garden Club was founded in 1990.  The purpose of the club is to stimulate the knowledge and love of gardening and to improve and protect the quality of the environment through programs and action in the fields of horticulture, conservation civic improvement and education.  Recent civic projects include partnering with Greenscape for landscaping in downtown at Hemming Park and creating “Serenity Park” at Gateway Community Service.

Late Bloomers Garden Club is proposing a Riverfront Master Plan that would coordinate the vibrant and diverse array of community assets of Jacksonville’s downtown riverfront into a comprehensive vision.  The goal is to create a cohesively designated multiuse open-space, arts and culture, green attractive waterfront amenity with the St. Johns River as a focal point.  Late Bloomers recommend the creation of a Downtown Riverfront Master Plan, beginning with the appointment of a Downtown Riverfront Task Force to study cities with vibrant public waterfronts (St. Petersburg, Fort Lauderdale, Miami) and to create a Master Plan for Jacksonville.  Ms. Ketchum indicated that Late Bloomers have apprised both the Mayor and the Downtown Investment Authority about their vision and plan.
Commissioners had a number of questions for the presenter and engaged in a discussion.

Commissioner Raymond Pringle moved, and Commissioner Penny Thompson seconded, a motion for a Commission resolution in support of the Late Bloomers Garden Club’s master plan and task force.  Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston was requested to draft the resolution.   The Commission voted to approve the resolution.

Next on the agenda, the Commission turned its attention to a follow-up on the previously raised concerns regarding the Florida East Coast (FEC) Railroad Bridge in downtown Jacksonville.  Rob Palmer, R S & H (Reynolds, Smith & Hills, Architecture, Engineering and Consulting firm), made a presentation on FEC Signal Modernization and Interchange Upgrade.  There had been complaints that boaters could not venture beyond the bridge for lengthy periods of time and that timing could not be determined when trains were expected to cross the bridge.  
Mr. Palmer explained that there are three railroads that traverse downtown Jacksonville: CSX, Norfolk Southern, and FEC.  Work is underway to improve what he characterized as fluidity (trains and communication).  Communications will be improved on communication from the bridge south to the Bowden rail yard.  He described the North Florida freight rail enhancement program.  There is going to be improved freight rail and freight rail connections.  RS&H is working with the North Florida TPO (Transportation Planning Organization) in applying for a Fast Act Fast Lane grant from the U.S. Department of Transportation that would provide funding for enhanced signal modernization.  Captain Jim Suber inquired if acquiring the grant would increase more trains in downtown Jacksonville.  Mr. Palmer responded that there would be more fluidity.
Commissioner Ralph Hodges inquired about the use of technical aids for better communication between boaters and the bridge.  A discussion ensued on the use of technical devices (i.e., web sites, smartphones, apps, etc.).
When the Commission had previously heard a commentary on fracking, the Chair indicated that he wanted to arrange a presentation that provided fracking proponents and those opposed to have an opportunity to address the Commission.  Mr. John Debus, a citizen, spoke against fracking.  Mr. Dave Mica, representing the Florida Petroleum Council, advocated for the benefits of fracking.

Mr. Debus began his remarks by citing previously published reports of the Environmental Protection Agency that described how fracking resulted in the contamination of drinking water.  He continued to address examples on how harmful fracking was to a community’s health, economy and environment.   The downside of fracking included holding tank leakages, well casing failures methane gas release and loss of property values.  As he had on a previous occasion, Mr. Debus implored the Commission to pass a resolution expressing its opposition to fracking.
In a rebuttal, Mr. Mica refuted Mr. Debus’ assertions on EPA reports.  He stated that the EPA, in fact, found that fracking was safe.  In a PowerPoint presentation, Mr. Mica illustrated the advantages of fracking, particularly the economic advantage that resulted in making the country more energy independent.  Insofar as safe drinking water is concerned, Mr. Mica’s PowerPoint illustrated that in hydraulic fracturing,  the oil zone is two miles below the aquifer and separated  by impermeable rock.
Commissioner Gary Anderson stated that Mr. Mica’s PowerPoint was too generic and not an accurate reflection of Florida’s topography.  He also pointed out how fracking has been linked to earthquakes that had been occurring in Oklahoma.

Council Member Al Ferraro indicated that he opposed the Commission voting on a resolution.  

Commissioner Ralph Hodges urged the Commission to join thirty-five other Counties and jurisdictions around the state in passing resolutions opposing fracking.   He then moved that the Commission adopt a resolution.  The motion failed for lack of a second.

The Commission next heard a final report on Adaptive Programming for persons with disabillities by the Subcommittee’s Chair, Commissioner Jill Haskell.  She reported that the subcommittee had concluded that despite Jacksonville’s impressive marine resources, access to the waterways has been lacking for citizens with mobility deficits.  The subcommittee sought to identify and weigh what waterfront activities could best be adapted for individuals with physical limitations.  The subcommittee also sought to identify potential funding sources and a private partner who could share resources, personnel and clients.

She reported that after considerable review and discussion, the subcommittee chose Mandarin Park in Mandarin and Bethesda Park in Arlington as the best sites for proposed adaptive programming activities.  Commissioner Haskell proceeded to explain  the attributes of the parks and why the subcommittee arrived at its recommendation for these particular sites.
Though staff from Brooks Rehabilitation Hospital had been included in the subcommittee meetings, Commissioner Haskell reported that Brooks is not able to commit to a partnership for adaptive programming at this time.

Commissioner Haskell noted that a major impediment for an adaptive programming undertaking is the liability issue that the City would have to consider.  She concluded that the subcommittee’s work indicated that adaptive programming is not only possible but critical to ensuring that all residents have access our waterways.

The Chair, Council Member Crescimbeni, asked Brian Burket, Natural and Marine Resources Division, Parks, Recreation & Community Services Department, if his department would be pursuing funding for adaptive programming.  Mr. Burket indicated that adaptive programming would be added to the department’s list of priorities.
Commissioner Haskell offered a motion for a resolution to have adaptive programming placed in the next FIND list.  Captain Jim Suber expressed some reservations about an adaptive programming initiative that included Bethesda Park.  He saw that park as problematic in pursuing FIND funding because of the park’s lack of access to the IntraCoastal Waterway.

Commissioner Haskell subsequently offered a motion for a resolution calling upon the City Council to put adaptive programming into the next FIND grants list.  Commissioner Raymond Pringle seconded the motion.  The Commission voted for a resolution to the Council.  Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston will draft the resolution.

In the meantime, the Chair, Council Member Crescimbeni, indicated that additional funding resources should be pursued.

In the St. Johns River Status Report on Water Quality and Manatees, Dr. Quinton White reported that there would be a presentation on the maritime master plan at the Haskell Building on June 23rd.  The presentation, Destination Riverfront, would be headed by Audrey Moran.
Dr. White reported salinity in the river dropped because of the recent tropical storm.  The hot weather has made the water temperature soar.   Algae has become a problem in Doctors Lake.  The bloom has been noticed in Mandarin Park, as well.  He reported that there have been a record number of both manatees and dolphins in the river.

Dr. Gerard Pinto reported on an aerial survey on May 23rd.  A record number of manatees was sighted.  In the May 23rd aerial, 217 manatees were sighted; in a subsequent June 12th flight, 146 were sighted.
Dr. Pinto reported that on June 3rd, one manatee death was reported; the manatee was located north of NAS Jax and cause of its death is undetermined.  To date, in the current year, there have been 7 manatee fatalities reported, one of which was water-craft related.
In her monthly St. Johns River Issues Update, St. Johns Riverkeeper, Lisa Rinaman, reported that she recently met with St. Johns River Water Management staff to discuss the algae bloom issue at Doctors Lake and testing for toxicity ratings.
On the Riverkeeper’s challenge to the proposed dredge of the river, Ms. Rinaman reported that on August 15th, the challenge will be taken before a judge.  The issue is “sovereign immunity.”

In what she characterized as good news, Ms. Rinaman reported that conservation land had been under threat in DeBary, Florida in Volusia County.  She reported that the St. Johns River Management District had voted to protect that threatened conservation land.
In what she characterized as bad news, Mr. Rinaman reported that the Florida Department of Environmental Protection wants to increase the amount of toxic chemicals allowed to be dispersed in waterways.  She explained that the Environmental Regulations Commission, a  panel appointed by the Governor, rules on these issues; the Commission has two vacancies and Ms. Rinaman would like to see the board vacancies filled before it  reaches a decision.
Brian Burket commented on the FIND projects quarterly report that had been distributed.

In Public Comment, John Nooney commented on Resolution 2016-0018, authorizing applications to FIND for 2016-2917 grants for specified waterways-related projects.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 12:38 p.m.

John J. Jackson, Council Research Division (904) 630-1729
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Posted: 12:00 P.M.
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